Jacob Sheep Society
Minutes of the Council Meeting held at the Carlton Club, St. James Street. London on Thursday 7th March 2013
Present.

Mr R Locker (Chairman)

Mrs M Leithead (President)

Mr C Richardson (Vice-Chairman)

Dr J G Strong (Treasurer)

Mrs R E Blacknell (Field Officer)

Mr G Jones (Past Chairman)

Mr J Emberton (Central RCM)

Mrs A Gilbert (South West RCM)

Mr G Connor (Scotland RCM)

Mr G Haworth (Northern RCM)

Miss D Rice (Southern RCM)

Mr P Colhoun (Ireland RCM) 

Mrs J Simmons (Minute Secretary)

1.  Welcome

Mr Locker welcomed and thanked everyone for attending the meeting. He thanked the retiring Council members, Gareth Jones and Daphne Rice, for all their work for the Society, and also the retiring Field Officer, Jean Blacknell, who he joked had been on Council for 100 years – in fact Mrs Blacknell was Field Officer from 1987 to 2001, Central RCM from 2005 to 2007, and Field Officer from 2007  to 2013, although she would remain as Central Region Field Officer and the representative for the Society for the NSA,  Mr Locker said it was important to mark her last Council meeting, and presented a gift of a fountain pen and a card signed by all members of Council. 
 2. Apologies
Mrs S Harries (Wales RCM)

Miss L Adams (Breed Promotion Chairman)

3. Agree the Minutes from November 1st 2012 Council Meeting.

The minutes having been previously circulated were accepted as a true record of the meeting. Proposed by Mr G Jones, seconded by Dr J Strong.

4. Matters Arising.

Society Archivist. This position is still vacant. Council discussed the options and decided to put an advertisement on the website inviting applications. Miss Rice said that in the absence of any other volunteer, she would ask a member in her region who she felt would be ideal if she would be willing to do it. Historical photographs of the late Deputy Patron, Lady Aldington, were being gathered to be put on to the website.
Legal Status of 18 year olds.  A letter asking members, who had gained their majority whilst a member to return a signed form, was shown to Council for approval. The letter was accepted in principle and with more information included will be sent out with the Journal.

Change to Fixed Term RCM position.  It was decided to defer this for twelve months as it would entail rewriting the Articles which already needed updating regarding changes to Company Law. Council need more time to undertake the rewrite. Mr Emberton proposed that the new Articles be written ready for approval at the November 2013 meeting and be ratified at the 2014 AGM. All Agreed.
Handbook.  Mr Emberton told Council the data had been supplied by Grassroots and the new Handbook would be ready to send with the Spring Journal.

Regional Committee Procedures:  Mr Richardson said that the way regional Field Officers were appointed had not been taken forward at this time, pending the election of a new National Field Officer.  Mrs Blacknell suggested that all RFOs should retire at the same time as RCMs as it was the Regional Committee who made the appointment. This was generally thought to be a good way forward and it was decided the matter would be reviewed in November to include the new National Field Officer in the discussion.
Inspections.  Mrs Blacknell had written an article for the Journal clarifying the criteria for inspections at Shows and Sales. 

All other matters were on the agenda.

5. Correspondence 

Mr Locker had received an email from Mr John Fozzard referring to a letter he had sent for Council’s attention but the letter had not been received to date.

No other correspondence had been received.

6. Chairman’s Opening Remarks.

Mr Locker said that he was pleased with the Grassroots System which gave members access to up to date information including their sheep registrations. He said the Society was in a healthy position with increased membership and registration numbers. GRS have 63 members, who have not paid their 2013 subscription. Reminders to be sent.
7. Vice-Chairman’s Report.
The proposal was read and discussed one point at a time.
Council’s comments in italics
PROPOSAL TO COUNCIL

MANAGING THE JUDGES’ PANEL

Following the circulation of a draft report on the judges’ panel to all Council members and discussion at the November Council meeting, the following proposal has been drawn together based on the report and input from the meeting.

(1) The Society works towards reducing the size of its judges’ panel over a number of years to around 50 to bring it in line with other breed societies with comparable membership and annual registration numbers.  The reduction to be achieved through natural attrition, i.e. retirements, resignations from the membership, deaths, etc.  Agreed
(2) Applicants for the provisional judges’ panel should be at least 21 years of age, be fully paid up members of the Society, and own a flock of Jacob sheep at the time of application/appointment.  A recommended minimum of 10 years’ experience of active involvement in the management of a flock is expected (some flexibility for younger applicants) and a minimum of three years’ experience of showing their Jacob sheep.  Previous experience of judging, i.e. Young Farmers Club events, other classes of livestock, or membership of other judges’ panels would be preferable. Applicants to complete an application form downloaded from the JSS website or available through their RCM and to be sent to the chair of the assessment panel for circulation to the other members of the panel for consideration. Those applicants deemed unable to meet the selection criteria should be rejected at that stage and advised in writing by the assessment panel. Agreed. Council discussed the number of years that a member must have experience managing a flock but agreed that 10 years would ensure that the applicant was already knowledgeable as the selection process must not be mistaken for a training programme. The assessment of the judges already on the panel would be left to the Field Officer but it is possible that full panel judges could be invited to attend an assessment day. 
(3) All new applicants to attend an assessment where they are evaluated by a board of three experienced judges on their knowledge, experience, presentational skills and confidence by means of an oral theory test comprising a number of questions based on the breed standard and a hands-on judging test placing a small group of sheep and explaining their reasons.  Agreed.
(4) The assessment panel to be appointed by Council but to come under the auspices of the National Field Officer. It was decided that the assessors would serve a term of three years after which Council would be able to re-appoint assessors or appoint new ones.
(5) At an assessment day, the assessors only select candidate(s) who demonstrate that they fully meet the criteria required, and if none of the candidates are deemed ready to go on the provisional panel none are selected that year.  Unsuccessful candidates can re-apply for consideration another year. It was decided that the candidate can re-apply after a period of three years.
(6) In their first year following selection at an assessment day, candidates attend two or three shows at the direction of the National Field Officer to shadow an experienced judge before actual appointment to the provisional panel. Agreed and that appointment to the provisional panel would be made at November Council meetings. 
(7) Current practice whereby provisional judges are considered for the main panel after three years continues but with attendance at a second assessment panel required before Council make their decision at their November meeting.  Agreed.
(8) In line with most other cattle, horse and sheep societies, ALL judges are required to attend at least one judges’ seminar every three years or they forfeit their place on the panel. Mrs Blacknell told Council the judges’ returns were important as they indicated whether the judge was attending regional activities which was also a requirement. It was agreed to add that a return must be made to the National Field Officer each year.
(9) The Jacob Sheep Society Council is empowered to remove any judge from the panel or to ask any judge to attend an assessment day if required. Agreed.
(10)  In line with current age discrimination legislation, no judge to be removed from the judges’ panel because of their age but all judges should be contacted on a regular basis to confirm that they wish to remain on the judges’ panel and can fully meet the expectations the Society has of its appointed judges.  Agreed.  It was decided that a letter would be sent to all judges explaining the new procedures.
Mr Emberton told Council that the changes must be put into the byelaws and agreed by the whole of Council before the new selection procedures could be implemented. It was decided that as soon as the new byelaws were agreed they would be put on to the website in order that the procedures can be implemented during summer 2013 and all members would receive a copy with the Autumn Journal. 
8. Field Officers Report
Mrs Blacknell had previously circulated her report explaining her research into the sheep disease, Tay Sachs, following a member contacting her when it was found in their flock. Council thanked her for the report and discussed what was known of the disease at this stage and the potential impact on Jacob sheep.  Although the disease is rare and not confined to just the Jacob breed, Council felt it was very important for members to have an awareness of Tay-Sachs and to be asked to report any potential cases to help evaluate the extent of the problem to inform Council when they considered possible future action. Mrs Blacknell suggested that the Society could have someone as a link for members to contact if they wished to discuss the impact Tay Sachs could have in their flock and the possibility of blood testing.

Judges’ Panel.  Mrs Blacknell said following Council’s decision regarding selection of judges that the judges who had completed three years on the provisional list were eligible to be moved to the full panel.  She invited comments from Council and it was decided that the following would be moved to the full panel and that Mrs Blacknell would write to inform them.
Mrs Hayley Higginson.

Mr Gerald Phillips

Miss Linda McKendrick

Mr Peter Bull

Mr Howard Walsh 

Irish Bursary. 

Mrs Blacknell reminded Council that the bursaries available for judges travelling between Britain and Ireland must be requested through the Field Officer not the Treasurer.

9. Office and Grassroots Update.

The report having been previously circulated Council were pleased that the changeover to Grassroots Systems had gone well. Mr Emberton said there was a watching brief on the whole and a review could be taken after a full twelve months. 

Mr Emberton told the meeting that once the Byelaws had been changed it would be possible for members to enter Worcester Show and Sale on line with the Grassroots Systems, McCartney’s are used to working with GRS so it was decided to pilot the system there before the other Shows and Sales followed. It would be noted how the payments are made to the auctioneer and if members found the system convenient.

Mr Colhoun told Council that GRS had not sent Paypal attachments to members in ROI. He had reminded them to do so and expected that the members would now pay their subscriptions.  

Council thanked Mr Emberton for his work acting as the Society’s contact with GRS.

10. Election to Council Update. 
Mr Locker told Council that there were two nominations for Field Officer so there would be an election. The voting papers will be sent out to all members and would be returned to Dr Strong and counted at the AGM where the result would be announced. There being one unopposed nomination for the Southern RCM no election would be needed. 

11. Regional Reports

The reports had been previously circulated and only matters for Council’s attention were dealt with.

Northern:  Mr Haworth said he had been asked to raise the subject of the Breed Standard.  Members of his region wanted the word “preferable” removing from most of the standard, particularly in relation to black on the legs and black spots on the skin. Council discussed the matter and were all in agreement that the word preferable should remain.

South West:  Mrs Gilbert was concerned that the only ‘general  information’ contact given to members was the Society e-mail address as some of her members are not on e-mail and they did not have a contact. Mrs Simmons explained that members were given their RCM’s telephone number and told that their enquiries would be dealt with by them.  Any e-mail enquiries on the Society address were forwarded to the member’s RCM so all members were treated the same. The Society e-mail address was most useful to non-members.  One SW Member had received a Journal with pages missing and Mrs Gilbert asked if this had been a widespread problem.  No one else had heard of this so it was assumed it was an isolated.  Mrs Gilbert asked how she could obtain up to date information on the membership numbers in her region.  Mr Emberton reminded her that he had read only access to the GRS data and he would be able to supply the information. 
Other matters from the regions were advised to be dealt with under Breed Promotion.

12. Treasurer’s Report.

Dr Strong said that the accounts for the year ending 30th September 2012 were complete and could be inspected. He had moved more money in to equities as discussed at the previous Council meeting and as this had been very successful he was going to ask Council for permission to move more cash.
The report and graphs which were to be presented to the members at the AGM had been previously circulated and Dr Strong went through them with Council and drew attention to the following points.
· Income up 14% from 2011

· Spending has increased 4 – 5% per year in the past, 2011 was atypical and spending was much lower in 2012.  It expected that 2013 will be normal.
· Travel expenses would be shown in the activity they were incurred for.

· The amount moved into equities is not a problem with the Charity Commission.  The important fact is that income versus expenditure should be balanced;  adjustments were made from last year.

· The reserves remain level,  an important fact as the aim is to be able to carry on if there is an income crisis.  Historically the Society had used the investments to raise income, therefore the registration and membership fees had been kept low.  When Dr Strong took over 60% of the Society’s money was held in cash.  The investments have been made out of this money.

Dr Strong proposed that he moves £20K of liquid funds to invest in equities, which would be low-risk, either now or later at his discretion. The state of the stock market was discussed and it was agreed that caution would be exercised as it was currently high and a correction may be anticipated. Dr Strong said he would wait for the correction before investing the whole amount.
Council agreed in principle that Dr Strong could use £20,000 to invest entirely at his own discretion.
Mr Locker thanked Dr Strong for his very clear report which he felt the members would appreciate at the AGM.

Dr Strong having completed his first term of three years as treasurer was asked if he would be prepared to carry on in the position. He said he would carry on as a year on year agreement, but would require help to prepare the accounts and suggested that a quote was acquired from the Reporting Accountants for this and Mr Emberton kindly offered to help Dr Strong in the interim. Council agreed and said Dr Strong and Mr Emberton could arrange the help required. 
13. Communications Update.

Mr Richardson said that the Journal was at the lay-out stage and would be sent out at the end of the month. He thanked Mrs Virginia Lloyd for her help in the past as she had decided to retire from doing the adverts; Mrs Betty Palmer would continue to do the show results.

Mr Richardson said he would welcome ideas for the Journal.

Mr Locker’s website report had been previously circulated. He told Council that the website team had been joined by Mr Chris Slee who had had an idea for modernising the homepage. 
He asked for Council’s approval to spend £75 plus VAT on the modernising of the homepage. Site Wizard could do a rotating one on to which Mrs Rachel Gibb would load photographs etc. Council thought this a good idea and agreed the expenditure.
14. AGM 2013 Progress Report. 

Mr Richardson reported that he had received the bookings from members, 63 were booked for the gala dinner, 56 for the lunch following the AGM and 54 – 63 were booked in for the respective flock visits. He thanked people who had offered to help, namely Mrs Leithead, Sarah Turnill who will write out the name badges and table place cards, and Lisa Adams who will arrange the table decorations and gifts for the hosts. Mr Richardson said the drinks reception before the gala dinner would cost £250.00. He asked if the proceeds of the auction could be used to pay towards this cost and Dr Strong said that it could along with some of the refund from the 2012 AGM hotel if necessary. 

There will be a photograph competition, and Mrs Diane Hall had been asked if she would ask the competitors in the Wool Cup to enter goods for the auction. Mrs Jean Hutchinson has donated three excellent quality Jacob sheep figurines which will be auctioned and the proceeds of their sale  used to buy a trophy in memory of the late Mr Bill Foster.
Mr Richardson said that the hosts at all the flock visits were being very helpful and generous and he thanked them for their work. 

Mr Locker said he hoped that during the AGM weekend a member of the Eastern region would volunteer to be the RCM, and he thanked Mr Richardson for all the work he had done towards the AGM weekend.
15. AGM 2014 Ireland Early Arrangement Outlines.

Mr Colhoun said the Ireland Committee were meeting in two weeks’ time when further details would be discussed. He reported that the hotel he had booked seemed to be changing their policy and would now only reserve 50 rooms.  They were also demanding 4.50 euros for a cup of coffee so he thought it may be better to change the venue now. Council agreed. Dr Strong advised that a contract with a hotel should be signed ASAP on choosing it which would prevent them being able to make the changes. Mr Colhoun assured Council that he would try and get the best value possible for members when choosing the hotel. 
Mr Colhoun thanked all the Ireland Members who were working with him to make the arrangements

16. Breed Promotion Report.

The report had been previously circulated. In Miss Adams absence Council briefly discussed:

· Folders for new members – these are already in use.
· JSS Logo – standardisation was essential

· Breed Promotion direction; Council should give support and guidance 

· Merchandise – should be of high quality and should not be used for fund raising but available to the members and should not be on sale at NSA events.

· Council members thought that the hessian bags, ties and umbrellas were the best merchandise and advertised the breed.

· Mr Emberton thought a plastic carrier bag with the JSS logo would be a good item to give out at NSA events, with perhaps a few items included.

· Leaflets, Council members wanted to know what is available.

Mr Locker suggested that Council members contacted him with their ideas and then he would liaise with Miss Adams who he knew was keen to take the promotion of the Jacob forward, with particular attention to the crossbreeding for meat and standardisation of the design and content of the Society stand at major events.
Mr Connor told the meeting that the Scotland Region had invited Adam Henson to the region’s show and sale.

17. AOB

Mrs Blacknell reminded RCMs of the available money from the Pat Bromley fund which could be used when they organised Junior Shepherds days.  The day must be solely for young people aged 12 – 25 years and the money used to pay professionals such as vets to lecture/demonstrate. The fund could not be used to support Young Handler or Open Days. 

18. Date and Time of Next Meeting
Thursday, 7th November 2013, 11.00 am at the Carlton Club, London.
